T.A.F.L. General Meeting
Saturday, 6th December, 2008.

Held at Tamworth Hotel, Tamworth.

Meeting commenced at 1:10pm.

PRESENT:
D. Benfield, G. Brown, D. Chapman, G. Griffiths, J. McKenzie, R. Crump, D. Johnson, S. Mullane, S. Cook. 
APOLOGIES: 

G. Nuttall, N. Doran, B. Page, A. Walsh, D. Gleeson, D. Bailey, I. Dasey, M. Barwick.  

1.
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES: 

Minutes of previous meeting were circulated. 

Moved J. McKenzie that, “the Minutes as circulated be accepted.” 
Seconded G. Brown.
CARRIED

2.
BUSINESS ARISING FROM MINUTES: 

2.1 Moree Submission.
D. Benfield stated he had been talking to D. MacLellan, and a meeting is to be held on the 15th of December 2008.  He was unsure at this time how it would go.  D. Benfield had also been speaking with Narrabri, they are keen to forge an alliance with Moree if they can’t get going independently.  
2.2 Reimbursement to Tamworth Kangaroos.
G. Brown stated this reimbursement had been paid.
3.
FINANCIAL REPORT:
Not tabled in absence of Treasurer, who indicated nothing had changed since previous meeting other than $2,000 received from AFL NSW/ACT Commission.
G. Brown presented an invoice for $120 for the 2008 Premiers flag.

J. McKenzie presented an invoice for $39 (which he had paid) for registration of change to constitution from AGM.
4.
CORRESPONDENCE:

IN:


Sport UNE – Reply regarding facilities at Bellevue Oval.
R. Crump expanded on this, stating that a specific grant had been received for the rugby facilities being built adjacent to the Nomads oval.  D. Benfield stated that his conversation with Sport UNE indicated they basically have no money.  R. Crump indicated grants had been received for the rugby facilities, gym and swimming pool.  G. Griffiths said he felt that issues with the single shower in the visitors change rooms and umpires facilities could be addressed at minimal expense.  R. Crump said that no changes were easy and he had been in touch with UNE regarding these.  They will have no money to fund improvements in the next five years.  He had been looking into a tax deductible fund for donations to improve the facilities.

Dept of Fair Trading – Change to constitution registered.

Tamworth Swans – Billy Holder Cup.

Letter informing TAFL that the Swans and Kangaroos will play off for Billy Holder Cup in scheduled League matches from 2009.  This will not effect operation of League.

Inverell Saints – Advising of office bearers 2009.
OUT:
Narrabri – Advising of Moree submission and inviting response. 

5.
GENERAL BUSINESS:

5.1 Alteration to By-law 5.6.1(d).
Notice had been given by D. Benfield, who moved, “That the notes to 5.6.1(d) be altered to read “Match team sheets: 4 copies printed from Sporting Pulse.  One copy to timekeeper and one copy to umpires 10 mins prior to commencement of match, one copy to opposition team and one copy kept for Club records”.”
Seconded G. Brown

CARRIED.

5.2 Alteration to By-law 5.6.2(e)
Notice had been given by D. Benfield, who moved , “That the reference to ‘white copy’ of match team sheet be removed from 5.6.2(e)”.
Seconded D. Chapman
CARRIED.

5.3 Addition of By-Law 5.6.4(e) and 5.6.5(f)
Notice had been given by D. Benfield, who moved, “That 5.6.4 (e) be added to read “Trainers must not loiter on the field and must leave the field quickly after attending to injured players or carrying water to players” and 5.6.5 (f) to read “Water carriers must not loiter on the field and must leave the field quickly after carrying water to players”.”  
D. Chapman queried that this was a double-up, as this provision already existed in the By-laws, and stated that it was to be difficult to enforce with children.  D. Benfield indicated that it was not directed towards children who run water, but that they could still leave the field on any boundary and need not loiter on the field.  Umpires would have discretion when children were used to run water.

Seconded G. Griffiths.
CARRIED with 4 for and 3 against.
5.4 Alteration to By-law 5.6.5(c).
Notice had been given by D. Benfield, who moved, “That By-law 5.6.5(c) be altered to read “water carriers” instead of “runners”.”
Seconded G. Brown.

CARRIED.

5.5 Deletion of By-law 5.6.3(c).
Notice had been given by D. Benfield, who moved, “That By-law 5.6.3(c) be removed.”  This notice indicated the rule to be duplicitous (adjective: deceitful or in law: containing more than one allegation – The New Oxford Dictionary of English) with 5.6.6 and is most relevant to the later section.
Seconded J. McKenzie.
CARRIED.

5.6 Addition of By-law 9.3(d)
Notice had been given by D. Benfield, who moved, “That 9.3 (d) be added to read “The first grade goal kicking award shall be known as the Gerry Griffiths medal”.” 
Seconded D. Chapman.
CARRIED.
5.7 Report on AFL NSW/ACT Affiliate’s Conference
D. Benfield reported on his attendance at the AFL NSW/ACT Affiliate’s conference.

· The Quality League Management Framework was run over seven leagues.  Black Diamond did not respond.  AFL Canberra topped at 88.5%.  TAFL scored 55.5%, 10% behind Riverina and 12.5% behind Sapphire Coast, but ahead of South Coast.

· The Quality Club Program is intended to be run, if not this year, the year after.  This is intended to help Clubs achieve the minimum standard of Club administration and will have rewards to those who do.  There will be a criteria to go through, and a badge will be able to be put on paperwork to say the Club is compliant with an AFL accredited program.  Four draws will be held between June and September for those Clubs with a bronze accreditation or better, with a $500 training pack to be won.
· Volunteer of the Year – the AFL NSW/ACT would like each Club to nominate at least one person next year.

· A document was supplied to all Clubs in relation to the Call to Arms.

· The chairman of the Sydney Football League tribunal, Brian Langton, is willing to come up and sit down with our tribunal free of charge.  Tribunal rules have been updated on the TAFL website.  It was indicated that in Sydney they do not insist on the victim being in attendance at the tribunal, but they can attend if they choose.  An example was provided of a player with a badly broken jaw who could not attend, but a victim ‘statement’ was submitted by the Club which was used in determination of sentence.  They indicated that every Club should have a player’s advocate trained.  He may be able to do this training when he comes up to meet with the tribunal.

· St. John’s Ambulance have developed a one day sport first aid training that is specific to AFL.  It carries an Australia-wide accreditation.  This includes taping of ankles, thumbs, fingers and knees.  They will do a minimum of 18 to a maximum of 24 for a cost of $1500.  This would be $62 per person if 24 people attended.  If Clubs are interested in this they should let Darrell know so he can talk to St John’s to arrange it.  G. Brown stated he felt each Club should send two people to do the course.  D. Benfield thought, and just an idea, that if the Clubs sent three people the TAFL could pay for the third.

· AFL Canberra produce a football record that contains information on each Club.  This would cost $475 per round.  D. Benfield has been looking into a lesser model that he could put on the TAFL and Club websites and send to Clubs to print to have available at home games.  Only cost to Clubs would be printing and one person to write a blurb about the Club each week.

· AFL Canberra uses a catch phrase “I’ll see you at the footy” and incorporate this into their advertisements and Club correspondence.  It apparently has worked down there and could be used in the TAFL. It is being encouraged to be used state wide.
· The AFL has bought into Sporting Pulse.  Scores etc. will go directly onto the website, in the future, rather than being downloaded and then uploaded again by the Sporting Pulse Coordinator.

5.8 Junior Competition. 

G. Brown asked if the TAFL wanted to go ahead with a junior competition.  He stated he believed it needed to be addressed within the schools and continue with the Ron Barassi Shield and Paul Kelly Cup.  D. Benfield stated that Shane McAloon had resigned and he was unsure where the AFL NSW/ACT were at in regards to a development officer.  This was being advertised internally.  G. Brown reiterated that we need to fill the gap between Auskick and senior football, that the Clubs need to take this on board and drive it locally.  He asked what format it would take, though it was agreed at this would be unlikely to work if aligned with the senior competition.  R. Crump stated that some school based games had been held successfully in Armidale.  D. Chapman stated that there were simply not enough kids in Gunnedah, especially with competition from other sports.  S.Mullane queried if a summer competition would work.  J. McKenzie stated that in Tamworth the availability of grounds and conflict with cricket would be an issue.  J. McKenzie stated that no-one would argue and junior competition should be established, that this would best work within the schools, but is labour-intensive, and each Club is short on volunteers as it stands.
5.9 Umpire’s Coordinator.
D. Benfield stated that one was not appointed at the AGM.  He indicated that many complaints had been received from Clubs in 2008 and he had spoken with Graeme Glassford, out of which they had developed a job description for the Umpires Coordinator role.  D. Benfield stated he felt this was an important position that was worthy of remuneration.  He stated he felt it should be paid $1,000 per annum in line with the Sporting Pulse Coordinator.  There is a possibility that after next season the NSW Umpires Association will match, dollar for dollar, any remuneration paid by the TAFL.  Payment would depend on meeting Key Performance Indicators as outlined in the job description, which was provided to Clubs.  Carl Fletcher had indicated he was prepared to come up again at the start of the season and speak with umpires as a group.  Remuneration would also help with the cost of phone calls and attendance at conferences.  D.Benfield suggested that G. Brown should apply once it is advertised.  D. Chapman asked where it would be advertised, with D. Benfield indicating on the website, on radio and in each Club’s home papers.  G. Griffiths stated he felt a budget should be set before determining any costs.  J. McKenzie stated he felt if this cost was known it should be able to be incorporated into any budget.
J. McKenzie moved that, “The job description circulated be accepted, $1,000 be approved as payment for the position, and the position advertised as discussed.”
Seconded D. Chapman.
CARRIED with 1 against.

5.10 Inter League matches.
D. Benfield stated he had been approached by Central West FL in relation to the TAFL competing in a three-way series with Northern Riverina FL.  He had indicated that this was no good and they suggested a one-off game, possibly in Mudgee.  D. Benfield stated he felt that after a couple of years travelling we needed to stay at home and play any representative matches in Tamworth.  J. McKenzie stated he felt the CWFL was a good match playing a similar standard of football.  G. Griffiths queried if Summerland might be interested.  D. Benfield queried if we might play two inter-league matches instead of the City v Country match.  One could be played here and one in Mudgee.  G. Griffiths said he felt the budget should be checked – any inter-league match would likely cost $5,000.  J. McKenzie said he had hoped that a match with CWFL could be played at the SCG as a Swans curtain raiser, but this was refused by the SCG trust.  Stadium Australia would also prevent this based on concerns for playing surface.  S. Mullane indicated that travel was always an issue with Muswellbrook players being involved in inter-league matches.
5.11 Code of Conduct.
G. Brown stated that we need to get one up and running.  D. Benfield said there is an AFL one that should be adopted from the start of the season.  D. Benfield said that to activate players in the new season, player details will need to be provided on a form available on the website, primarily mobile phone numbers and email addresses.  G. Brown stated that once this form was completed, the player should be given a copy of the code of conduct.  J. McKenzie queried the need for a code of conduct, as it would merely address conduct that is known to be improper and can be addressed already in any event.
5.12 Budget for new financial year.
G. Griffiths moved, “That prior to the next meeting a budget be prepared for 2009 with several scenarios (e.g. with or without an inter-league match)”.
Seconded G. Brown.

CARRIED with 1 abstaining.

5.14 JLT fees for 2009.
D. Benfield indicated that JLT fees for 2009 will be $1108 per Club.
5.15 Draws for 2009.
Scheduling of matches for 2009 was discussed, with a late Easter followed by Anzac Day on Saturday taking the start of the season into May.  D. Benfield queried if we start on the 18th, then have Anzac Day off, or play Anzac Day, or have round one on Anzac Day.  D. Chapman suggested that we not play on Anzac Day.  D. Benfield stated that to his understanding the Tamworth Kangaroos and Inverell Saints were still interested in playing their Anzac Day match.  They needed to decide if this was going to happen.


5.16 Meetings in 2009 – Executive v General.
D. Chapman queried if meetings through the year were to be Executive only or General meetings.  D. Benfield stated his intention last year was to have a mid-year General meeting but otherwise allow Clubs to run their Clubs.  J. McKenzie stated this was for the Clubs to decide, but in receiving minutes they are aware of what is discussed and can raise any issues from there.  The general view at the meeting was that this was the best approach.
5.17 Change of end date for Moree submission.
Some issue was had in scheduling the next meeting around the Country Music Festival and after the end date provided for the Moree submission.  It was agreed that cutting off a week would have little bearing on the matter, as Moree would know by that stage if they were able to go ahead or not.

J. McKenzie moved, “That the end date for the submission from Moree be brought forward to the 10th of January 2009.”
Seconded G. Brown.

CARRIED.
Next meeting: Saturday 10th January 2009 at 1pm.  This will be a General meeting.
Meeting closed at 2:50pm.

